Meeting Minutes – Hartwood PTO General Meeting – Jan 7, 2019
I. Welcome – Bill Speaks welcomed everyone and thanked everyone for their attendance.

II. District Updates – 
A. Dr. Ashley Constantine (Executive Director of Elementary Education and Instruction) and Dana Simile (Coordinator of English Language Arts) were in attendance to update the HPTO regarding the pre-kindergarten class that will be beginning in the 2019-2020 school year at Kerr Elementary. They are educating the Fox Chapel Elementary PTOs regarding the program. 

B. The rationale regarding starting the program is that children off to a poor start at the elementary level rarely catch up and a low socioeconomic status enter school less ready than their peers. This program is intended to create early identification and prevention of students falling behind. It will better prepare students for kindergarten and target the group that needs the most support.

C. There was an extensive study conducted with included site visits to current pre-kindergarten programs within the county and beyond. Surveys were performed to get an idea of what the program should be, what works and is successful, and how to craft it. 

D. The program was developed with four prongs:

1. A supportive classroom environment

2. Social, emotional, and behavioral support through self-awareness and regulation

3. Collaboration with families

4. Academics that are rooted in the Pennsylvania early learning standards

E. Extra attention will be paid to social development, oral language, reading, writing, math, and STEAM

F. Eligibility:

1. Children must turn four on or before September 1

2. Income guidelines – household income should be no more than 300% of the federal poverty guidelines

3. Parents must be able to provide transportation (too expensive for the school budget to include this) – Kerr Elementary has before & after care available through the YMCA for working parents 

4. Children must be toilet trained

G. Details: 

1. Hosted at Kerr Elementary

2. 5 days a week, 9 a.m. – 3 p.m.

3. 20 students maximum

4. 1 lead teacher and 1 assistant

5. After 10 or more absences students will be withdrawn from the program

6. The district currently anticipates a waiting list

7. Breakfast, lunch and snack will be provided within the classroom

H. Special area teachers will be involved with this group. Pre-Kindergarten fundations program will be used for phonics. Eureka Math Pre-K will be used for math. Early intervention support will be provided. The program will use parents as partners – they anticipate and expect lots of parental involvement.

I. Assessments to be conducted 3 times a year.

J. Enrollment: Applications are accepted from Jan 2-Feb 28. Student selection will take place on Mar 8. The online application window will take place Apr. 1-19. Pre-k registration meeting will take place May 6 & 7.

K. Mailers have been sent to all eligible families ~400 packets have been mailed. The district is also trying to get the word out through social media, yard stakes, churches and community centers.

L. Elementary math night to be held on January 31, 2019 from 6 – 7:30 p.m. at the Fox Chapel High School.

III. Dine and Donate – Update provided by Charity Branscum. The concept of Dine and Donate has become too saturated because various sports organizations and schools are starting to participate in this type of fundraising event. The committee is exploring having an adult night out theme at Gators, a Hoagies shop to be had on the last Mag Monday where parents can order beforehand and pickup when they are picking up their children. It can be organized using an online jot form. Also exploring Fox’s Pizza Den or Upper Crust Pizza to be done via delivery. Upcoming events at Gators on Jan 23 and Pepe’s on Feb 25.

IV. Family Fun/Movie Night -  Family fun night is to be held on March 1. The movie night is set, a committee meeting is to be held at the end of January. They are slightly under budget, we have candy already. $107 left. Attendance to be capped at 175 or so. They need 3 volunteers to help with setup on Friday Mar 1 from 4-6 p.m. Rick Sumrok volunteered. There was a discussion of how to pick the movie. Decided that class with the most box tops sent in by Jan 31st will select the movie.

V. Boxtops/General Fundraising – For the boxtops collection that ended in December, 2nd grade won that. Total of $679.10 was collected. Last year we were at $815. Participation is down. The contest for end of year is the last. Last year, there was a school store fundraiser, where if you sent out 6 emails, kids would get a small prize picked by the parents. Using the funds raised, we buy gift cards for the teachers and make sure that the teachers spend their money. January 28th, packets are to go home. 53 families participated last year. If we get 63, we get an additional $50. We need to talk to incoming kindergarten students/parents about this also.

VI. Membership/Directory Update - Rick Sumrock discussed how to better get the online directory out. Each elementary school had a different perspective on how to do this, updates are needed every year, 25% of emergency contacts are missing, we need better communication on how best to update this.

VII. Treasurer Report – Carolyn Chiquelin said that the current budget details are available on request. We are currently below budget by approximately $1200 right now. Holiday shop was on budget, Mag Monday is on budget but expenses are still pending, holiday parties were under budget. Kennywood Day at the park is budgeted for $200. 

VIII. Open Board Positions - VP elect and treasurer positions for next year are open. Anyone who is interested can reach out to board members or Dr. Fischbaugh if they are interested.

IX. Holiday Party Updates - Thanks to Dr. Fischbaugh and Kristen, Melissa and the PTO, the holiday parties went well although there was a time crunch. There were sufficient helpers. It was a half day. There were lots of good and bad comments in the classroom in front of the teachers. 3 people were used to organize the parties for 18 homerooms. The holiday party committee can use the help if people have suggestions in the future.

X. Valentine’s Day Party - Valentine’s day party is on Thursday, February 14. Times to be given tomorrow and then signups will go out. That is the day before a long weekend. 

XI. 5th Grade Dance - Dance suggested for the 5th grade, parent donations and business donations needed. Suggestions for donations include streamers, balloons, snacks, etc. 

XII. Yearbook - Will be sending fliers out in the middle of the month. Payment can be made with check or pay online. Cost is $17, can upgrade to hardcopy for $5. 226 copies were contracted. Hopefully this will be a money maker. Last year, we made $300. Five extra copies were ordered – for library and families in financial need. New students who joined after pictures were taken had pictures taken by Lisa McGough to make them similar to the original photos taken. This is Lisa’s last year working on the yearbook. She is putting together a guidebook to help her successor. Lifetouch has a workshop in November which can assist the person taking over. We need to look for someone by the end of the year. Having a yearbook sales table at the art show was okayed. 

XIII. Kids Krafting Update - 120 kids participated, there were 6-8 volunteers per each of the 3 sessions. Feedback will be solicited from the parents. Financially it went on really well - $1200 profit was made.

XIV. Holiday Shoppe Update – It went well and the support of all the volunteers was appreciated. This is the last year for Lisa Hnatow to organize this event. We need to find someone to spearhead this event for next year. We get 20% - the HPTO made almost $1000 on this event.

XV. Apparel Sale – This is the last year for Andrea Krushinski to organize the apparel sale. We had 65 total orders, however some were not filled due to an order minimum. There were some were extra orders which we can try and sell later in the year or next year. Profit of $865.49 was made. Discussion regarding Kerr doing an online sale this year. Discussion regarding selling Fox Chapel embroidered patches. 

XVI. Mag Monday Update – This year there are 136 participants and 11 classes to choose from. Expenses are pending. Supplies have been generously donated by Kristen Gulakowski. $3720 profit anticipated. Dismissal at the first Mag Monday went smoothly. Additional help could be used at dismissal time.
XVII. Raptor – Parents visiting the school for the first time must enroll using the Raptor system with their driver’s license. Each subsequent time they visit, their ID will be checked and a printed badge will be handed out. Volunteer clearances will now be processed via Raptor as well. 

XVIII. Closing Remarks – Thanks to everyone for their attendance.

